 MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 7 NOVEMBER 2016 AT 7.00pm 
Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs D Pay



Mr P Brown

Mr W Champion

Councillor Mrs Fulljames





OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1. APOLOGIES

Councillor Corkin,  Mr. Moore.
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
None 
3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 5 September 2016 were approved.
4. MATTERS ARISING

· Mrs. Pay and the Clerk continue to liaise in the production of a leaflet to elicit further support from the community, particularly for the Village Hall committee and for the Parish Council, where we still have vacancies for two members.  

5. FINANCE

Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest 
Precept 2nd Instalment
P.O. Rent 2nd Instalment
	£      2.13
£1600.00
£      3.00
	Safe Custody Fee
	£    1.00


Village Hall

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	P.O.Rent 2nd Instalment
	£    75.00 
	 
	


Audit
· Members approved and accepted Section 3 of the Annual Return.

· Following our response, mentioned at the last meeting, BDO has raised a formal issues report suggesting that those funds which we have set aside for future expenditure (e.g. Playground equipment and VH Maintenance) be placed in a ‘High Interest Bank Account’. We do already hold a Business Saver Account (for all funds in excess of £200) upon which interest at 0.05% is paid but this will reduce to 0% wef 5 December 2016. Given this fact it is likely that the only accounts which will yield any interest will require notice of withdrawal. After discussion the Chairman and Clerk were asked to explore opportunities and report to members for further consideration.   

Liability Insurance  
· Question raised as to whether we should satisfy ourselves that any contractor employed by the PC has appropriate liability insurance.  The PC is covered for the activities of itself and anyone it employs.

· After discussion it was agreed that we will adopt a common sense approach on a case by case basis and especially with regard to any casual or volunteer labour used for small tasks around the village. 
6. PLAYGROUND
· Mrs O’Dwyer has not yet approached us with any proposals for repair or refurbishment but will do so in due course. 

7.VILLAGE HALL

· Small remedial works now carried out by Gary Pettit.

· Kitchen flooring to be replaced. 
· Fence between VH and BT substation has been flattened. If any member sees Open Reach staff could they enquire as to why this has happened.  

Social Events
· Christmas Bazaar & Breakfast – 26 November 2016
· Film Night being explored.

Roof/damp issue.
· Mrs. Pay is pursuing a further quote for repair to chimney brickwork etc.
· Following clearing of chimneys earlier this year, there is now no evidence of internal damp but this may simply be due to the dry weather. The situation will be monitored. 
Remedial work - Window Frames/Kitchen Fire Door/cracks in surround
· InsideOut have commenced work.  
8. CORRESPONDENCE
Grass Cutting
· Email from Councillor Corkin suggesting that a number of parishes are considering taking responsibility for grass cutting in their areas and that if they join together then contracting charges may be cheaper. The Clerk at Stoke Lyne PC (Kath Brown) is co-ordinating. Members will monitor our position. Mr Brown suggested that a cheap option for us would be to employ an agricultural contractor and this may be pursued if we decide to introduce further cutting.  

· Councillor Mrs Fulljames stated that OCC had established that a benchmark cost for grass cutting was 10.25p per sq metre. 

9. PLANNING MATTERS 

Under Urgent Business arrangements we have responded to:

· 16/01904/F Dorchester Group – Heyford Park. No particular objection but comment made re car parking and general management to reduce car use. 
· 14/02121/OUT – Portfolio Property Partners Ltd - Himley Farm development (part of overall Eco Town development) - Amended proposal for an interim junction scheme at Howes Lane/Lords Lane and Bucknell Road pending full re-alignment of Howes Lane/Lords Lane. We have no objection to this but have commented that the ‘interim’ measure may well become permanent.

· Addition to the Environment Statement specifically outlines traffic calming proposals for Middleton Stoney. The report concentrates solely on Himley Farm traffic but fails to address the full impact of traffic emanating from all of the current developments in and around Bicester (e.g.Kingsmere, NWB, Upper Heyford etc) and we have objected to the proposals. 
· We have suggested that a wider study by OCC of all traffic impacts upon MS should be made in order to assess possible mitigation and that MSPC should be involved in this process. The Chairman and Clerk will pursue this with a view to setting up a meeting with OCC and the PC.  
· Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that OCC were formulating a comprehensive response to these proposals.   

10.MID CHERWELL NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

· Members noted the Minutes of the Forum meeting of 14 September and the September and October updates. 

· Note from Martin Lipson received following the special Forum meeting which took place on 22 October. All 21 draft policies were reviewed and some amendments were proposed. Revised draft policies are expected to be published shortly after the Forum meeting of 9 November which Mr Champion will attend.  

· In due course each Parish Council will be asked to formally agree to the policies. We shall need to place this on the agenda at our meeting of January. 

· Councillor Mrs Fulljames had requested a traffic count on the B430 at Ardley. These results had been shared with Mr Champion who had passed them to the Transport Working Group. 
Dorchester Group

· Had instigated a study of HGV traffic passing through to Bicester. 

11. OXON CC
In addition to comments made above, Councillor Mrs. Fulljames reported:

Routing Agreements – Reason Transport - Heyford Park
· A routeing agreement dated 27 June 2014 is in place which covers a number of companies involved in the development of Heyford Park. By a Deed of Covenant relating to a Lease dated 20 August 2015 Reason Transport Ltd is also subject to this same routeing agreement. The Clerk has a copy of these agreements.  
· If anyone suspects a breach in this routing agreement by vehicles travelling to and from Heyford Park, including Reason Transport, then they may be reported to Councillor Mrs Fulljames (with details of company, date, time and registration number) and she will pass to the appropriate officer within OCC Highways Department for enforcement action.           

Public Service re-organisation in Oxfordshire.
· OCC Cabinet has formally decided to support developing proposals for local government re-organisation based on a single council for the whole of Oxfordshire. After considering the Grant Thornton and PwC reports it concludes: 

· maintaining the status quo is not in the best interest of residents;

· a single unitary authority would deliver the biggest savings, of around £100m over five years;

· key plans and services need to be managed on a countywide footprint;

· a mechanism for local empowerment and decision-making is needed within the county.

· OCC Cabinet also considered ‘option 6’ of the Grant Thornton report which would mean a single unitary council, but where district boundaries were preserved so that unitary councillors representing areas within a given district would meet to make local decisions, as well as being part of the wider authority and taking ‘strategic decisions. This will be further explored. 

12. CHERWELL DC
· Parish Liaison meeting will take place on 9 November 2016. The Chairman will attend. . 

13. TRAFFIC
Weight limit on B430. 
· Comment was made in our response to the PPP application covered in Section 10 and will be raised in any meeting we may have with OCC in due course. The Chairman is in touch with Ardley with Fewcott and Weston-on-the-Green Parish Councils.  
14. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· A resident of Bullmarsh had reported a persistent smell over a number of days recently. It is not certain as to the source but Councillor Mrs Fulljames will report this to the Environment Agency. 

15. ANY OTHER BUSINES
· CDC is to discontinue free hosting of Parish websites so if we wish to continue to use the CDC site we will have to pay. In view of the fact that we now have our own village website we have advised CDC that we do not wish to continue using it as host. 

· Mrs Pay reported that CDC has booked the VH for ‘an event’ on 3 December although this has not yet been publicised. 

16. NEXT MEETING
· The next meeting will be held on Monday 9 January 2017 at 7.00pm in the Village Hall. 

· Future meeting dates have also been fixed - Monday 6 March 2017, Monday 8 May 2017 – Annual Parish Meeting followed by Annual General Meeting of the Parish Council.
Meeting closed at 7.55pm 
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